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Wet mopping system means a device 
with the following characteristics: A 
long handle, a mop head designed to be 
used with disposable absorbent clean-
ing pads, a reservoir for cleaning solu-
tion, and a built-in mechanism for dis-
tributing or spraying the cleaning solu-
tion onto a floor, or a method of equiv-
alent efficacy. 

Work area means the area that the 
certified renovator establishes to con-
tain the dust and debris generated by a 
renovation. 

[63 FR 29919, June 1, 1998, as amended at 73 
FR 21758, Apr. 22, 2008; 76 FR 47938, Aug. 5, 
2011] 

§ 745.84 Information distribution re-
quirements. 

(a) Renovations in dwelling units. No 
more than 60 days before beginning 
renovation activities in any residential 
dwelling unit of target housing, the 
firm performing the renovation must: 

(1) Provide the owner of the unit with 
the pamphlet, and comply with one of 
the following: 

(i) Obtain, from the owner, a written 
acknowledgment that the owner has 
received the pamphlet. 

(ii) Obtain a certificate of mailing at 
least 7 days prior to the renovation. 

(2) In addition to the requirements in 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section, if the 
owner does not occupy the dwelling 
unit, provide an adult occupant of the 
unit with the pamphlet, and comply 
with one of the following: 

(i) Obtain, from the adult occupant, a 
written acknowledgment that the oc-
cupant has received the pamphlet; or 
certify in writing that a pamphlet has 
been delivered to the dwelling and that 
the firm performing the renovation has 
been unsuccessful in obtaining a writ-
ten acknowledgment from an adult oc-
cupant. Such certification must in-
clude the address of the unit under-
going renovation, the date and method 
of delivery of the pamphlet, names of 
the persons delivering the pamphlet, 
reason for lack of acknowledgment 
(e.g., occupant refuses to sign, no adult 
occupant available), the signature of a 
representative of the firm performing 
the renovation, and the date of signa-
ture. 

(ii) Obtain a certificate of mailing at 
least 7 days prior to the renovation. 

(b) Renovations in common areas. No 
more than 60 days before beginning 
renovation activities in common areas 
of multi-unit target housing, the firm 
performing the renovation must: 

(1) Provide the owner with the pam-
phlet, and comply with one of the fol-
lowing: 

(i) Obtain, from the owner, a written 
acknowledgment that the owner has 
received the pamphlet. 

(ii) Obtain a certificate of mailing at 
least 7 days prior to the renovation. 

(2) Comply with one of the following. (i) 
Notify in writing, or ensure written no-
tification of, each affected unit and 
make the pamphlet available upon re-
quest prior to the start of renovation. 
Such notification shall be accom-
plished by distributing written notice 
to each affected unit. The notice shall 
describe the general nature and loca-
tions of the planned renovation activi-
ties; the expected starting and ending 
dates; and a statement of how the oc-
cupant can obtain the pamphlet and a 
copy of the records required by 
§ 745.86(c) and (d), at no cost to the oc-
cupants, or 

(ii) While the renovation is ongoing, 
post informational signs describing the 
general nature and locations of the 
renovation and the anticipated comple-
tion date. These signs must be posted 
in areas where they are likely to be 
seen by the occupants of all of the af-
fected units. The signs must be accom-
panied by a posted copy of the pam-
phlet or information on how interested 
occupants can review a copy of the 
pamphlet or obtain a copy from the 
renovation firm at no cost to occu-
pants. The signs must also include in-
formation on how interested occupants 
can review a copy of the records re-
quired by § 745.86(c) and (d) or obtain a 
copy from the renovation firm at no 
cost to the occupants. 

(3) Prepare, sign, and date a state-
ment describing the steps performed to 
notify all occupants of the intended 
renovation activities and to provide 
the pamphlet. 

(4) If the scope, locations, or expected 
starting and ending dates of the 
planned renovation activities change 
after the initial notification, and the 
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firm provided written initial notifica-
tion to each affected unit, the firm per-
forming the renovation must provide 
further written notification to the 
owners and occupants providing revised 
information on the ongoing or planned 
activities. This subsequent notification 
must be provided before the firm per-
forming the renovation initiates work 
beyond that which was described in the 
original notice. 

(c) Renovations in child-occupied facili-
ties. No more than 60 days before begin-
ning renovation activities in any child- 
occupied facility, the firm performing 
the renovation must: 

(1)(i) Provide the owner of the build-
ing with the pamphlet, and comply 
with one of the following: 

(A) Obtain, from the owner, a written 
acknowledgment that the owner has 
received the pamphlet. 

(B) Obtain a certificate of mailing at 
least 7 days prior to the renovation. 

(ii) If the child-occupied facility is 
not the owner of the building, provide 
an adult representative of the child-oc-
cupied facility with the pamphlet, and 
comply with one of the following: 

(A) Obtain, from the adult represent-
ative, a written acknowledgment that 
the adult representative has received 
the pamphlet; or certify in writing that 
a pamphlet has been delivered to the 
facility and that the firm performing 
the renovation has been unsuccessful 
in obtaining a written acknowledgment 
from an adult representative. Such cer-
tification must include the address of 
the child-occupied facility undergoing 
renovation, the date and method of de-
livery of the pamphlet, names of the 
persons delivering the pamphlet, rea-
son for lack of acknowledgment (e.g., 
representative refuses to sign), the sig-
nature of a representative of the firm 
performing the renovation, and the 
date of signature. 

(B) Obtain a certificate of mailing at 
least 7 days prior to the renovation. 

(2) Provide the parents and guardians 
of children using the child-occupied fa-
cility with the pamphlet, information 
describing the general nature and loca-
tions of the renovation and the antici-
pated completion date, and informa-
tion on how interested parents or 
guardians of children frequenting the 
child-occupied facility can review a 

copy of the records required by 
§ 745.86(c) and (d) or obtain a copy from 
the renovation firm at no cost to the 
occupants by complying with one of 
the following: 

(i) Mail or hand-deliver the pamphlet 
and the renovation information to each 
parent or guardian of a child using the 
child-occupied facility. 

(ii) While the renovation is ongoing, 
post informational signs describing the 
general nature and locations of the 
renovation and the anticipated comple-
tion date. These signs must be posted 
in areas where they can be seen by the 
parents or guardians of the children 
frequenting the child-occupied facility. 
The signs must be accompanied by a 
posted copy of the pamphlet or infor-
mation on how interested parents or 
guardians of children frequenting the 
child-occupied facility can review a 
copy of the pamphlet or obtain a copy 
from the renovation firm at no cost to 
the parents or guardians. The signs 
must also include information on how 
interested parents or guardians of chil-
dren frequenting the child-occupied fa-
cility can review a copy of the records 
required by § 745.86(c) and (d) or obtain 
a copy from the renovation firm at no 
cost to the parents or guardians. 

(3) The renovation firm must prepare, 
sign, and date a statement describing 
the steps performed to notify all par-
ents and guardians of the intended ren-
ovation activities and to provide the 
pamphlet. 

(d) Written acknowledgment. The writ-
ten acknowledgments required by para-
graphs (a)(1)(i), (a)(2)(i), (b)(1)(i), 
(c)(1)(i)(A), and (c)(1)(ii)(A) of this sec-
tion must: 

(1) Include a statement recording the 
owner or occupant’s name and ac-
knowledging receipt of the pamphlet 
prior to the start of renovation, the ad-
dress of the unit undergoing renova-
tion, the signature of the owner or oc-
cupant as applicable, and the date of 
signature. 

(2) Be either a separate sheet or part 
of any written contract or service 
agreement for the renovation. 

(3) Be written in the same language 
as the text of the contract or agree-
ment for the renovation or, in the case 
of non-owner occupied target housing, 
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in the same language as the lease or 
rental agreement or the pamphlet. 

[63 FR 29919, June 1, 1998. Redesignated and 
amended at 73 FR 21760, Apr. 22, 2008; 75 FR 
24818, May 6, 2010] 

§ 745.85 Work practice standards. 
(a) Standards for renovation activities. 

Renovations must be performed by cer-
tified firms using certified renovators 
as directed in § 745.89. The responsibil-
ities of certified firms are set forth in 
§ 745.89(d) and the responsibilities of 
certified renovators are set forth in 
§ 745.90(b). 

(1) Occupant protection. Firms must 
post signs clearly defining the work 
area and warning occupants and other 
persons not involved in renovation ac-
tivities to remain outside of the work 
area. To the extent practicable, these 
signs must be in the primary language 
of the occupants. These signs must be 
posted before beginning the renovation 
and must remain in place and readable 
until the renovation and the post-ren-
ovation cleaning verification have been 
completed. If warning signs have been 
posted in accordance with 24 CFR 
35.1345(b)(2) or 29 CFR 1926.62(m), addi-
tional signs are not required by this 
section. 

(2) Containing the work area. Before 
beginning the renovation, the firm 
must isolate the work area so that no 
dust or debris leaves the work area 
while the renovation is being per-
formed. In addition, the firm must 
maintain the integrity of the contain-
ment by ensuring that any plastic or 
other impermeable materials are not 
torn or displaced, and taking any other 
steps necessary to ensure that no dust 
or debris leaves the work area while 
the renovation is being performed. The 
firm must also ensure that contain-
ment is installed in such a manner that 
it does not interfere with occupant and 
worker egress in an emergency. 

(i) Interior renovations. The firm 
must: 

(A) Remove all objects from the work 
area, including furniture, rugs, and 
window coverings, or cover them with 
plastic sheeting or other impermeable 
material with all seams and edges 
taped or otherwise sealed. 

(B) Close and cover all ducts opening 
in the work area with taped-down plas-

tic sheeting or other impermeable ma-
terial. 

(C) Close windows and doors in the 
work area. Doors must be covered with 
plastic sheeting or other impermeable 
material. Doors used as an entrance to 
the work area must be covered with 
plastic sheeting or other impermeable 
material in a manner that allows work-
ers to pass through while confining 
dust and debris to the work area. 

(D) Cover the floor surface, including 
installed carpet, with taped-down plas-
tic sheeting or other impermeable ma-
terial in the work area 6 feet beyond 
the perimeter of surfaces undergoing 
renovation or a sufficient distance to 
contain the dust, whichever is greater. 
Floor containment measures may stop 
at the edge of the vertical barrier when 
using a vertical containment system 
consisting of impermeable barriers 
that extend from the floor to the ceil-
ing and are tightly sealed at joints 
with the floor, ceiling and walls. 

(E) Use precautions to ensure that all 
personnel, tools, and other items, in-
cluding the exteriors of containers of 
waste, are free of dust and debris before 
leaving the work area. 

(ii) Exterior renovations. The firm 
must: 

(A) Close all doors and windows with-
in 20 feet of the renovation. On multi- 
story buildings, close all doors and 
windows within 20 feet of the renova-
tion on the same floor as the renova-
tion, and close all doors and windows 
on all floors below that are the same 
horizontal distance from the renova-
tion. 

(B) Ensure that doors within the 
work area that will be used while the 
job is being performed are covered with 
plastic sheeting or other impermeable 
material in a manner that allows work-
ers to pass through while confining 
dust and debris to the work area. 

(C) Cover the ground with plastic 
sheeting or other disposable imper-
meable material extending 10 feet be-
yond the perimeter of surfaces under-
going renovation or a sufficient dis-
tance to collect falling paint debris, 
whichever is greater, unless the prop-
erty line prevents 10 feet of such 
ground covering. Ground containment 
measures may stop at the edge of the 
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